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Hospices have provided an excellent model of palliative care for those with advanced illness in the 
last months of life. However, some people do not get the care they need and provision varies 

considerably between different regions of England. We therefore aimed to develop a classification 
system to accurately reflect the care needs of those with advanced illness, so that resources can be 
better matched to needs.

We interviewed different patients, families, service providers and funders to understand the complex 
care needs that people have and how a system could be developed. Then we undertook a large study 
with those with advanced illness to develop a system. Finally, we tested the system with a new group of 
people experiencing advanced illness.

Sixty-five participants were interviewed. Based on these interviews, we developed a way to better 
understand complex needs, with the individual person at the heart of this understanding.

A total of 2469 people contributed to our large study. We established the resources used to provide 
palliative care: on average, the cost per patient was an additional £56 per day for those receiving 
specialist palliative care in hospital, £365 per day for those receiving inpatient hospice care and £21 per 
day for those receiving specialist palliative care at home. We developed a system based on factors such 
as pain and other symptoms, level of family distress, and whether or not the patient was living alone. 
These factors indicate what palliative care is needed and how much it might cost. We tested this system 
with 309 further people with advanced illness, and it was able to predict costs well.
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